COMBATING MILITANCY: A CASE OF PAKISTAN MILITARY OPERATIONS

Jamshed Khan

Akram Khan Durrani College Bannu, Pakistan

ABSTRACT: The attacks on World Trade Center on 9/11 brought US to the rugged mountains of Afghanistan to take to task the culprits of the horrible attack. Pakistan reluctantly joined the US war on terror as a front line state. By the time the war on terror is no more confined to the ground of Afghanistan rather it has entered to the adjacent areas of Pakistan and considerable spill-over effects were also seen in the settled districts of the state. Since then, Pakistan launched a series of operations against the activities of these unwanted elements; however it has achieved a very limited success in finding an end to the problem of militarization. The peculiar aspect of the operations is that the barbarism is ever increasing which has threatened the peace of the society through a spate of suicide attacks and planted bombs. The huge exodus of locals from the flash-points to secured places has further exacerbated the situation. The internal destabilization has exposed Pakistan to the intrigues of foreign agencies that have their own axe to grind in the ongoing Great Game and play their cards from the soil of Pakistan through the brawn of Pakistanis.

KEYWORDS: Militancy, Military, Operations, Fata.

INTRODUCTION

Centuries ago, Thucydides said that 'power swells in the absenteeism of a countervailing power'. The situation in the Federally Administered Tribal Areas (FATA) exactly reflects the foregoing saying. FATA is "no go area" or *illaqa-e-ghair* (no man's land) for political and security forces that's why it became the constituency for mullah's (religious leaders) and terrorists. Due to the unavailability of educational institutions and limited resources the people of FATA were compelled to join madrassas run by religious clerics. The space was filled by these clerics which promoted Islamic extremism and radicalism in the region.

With an area of 27,220 sq km, FATA is larger than Wales about equal the size as Albania and Belgium with a 450 kilometers border with Afghanistan. Inhabited by Pashtuns (also Pakhtun) FATA has a long history of resistance against the imperial British and most recently against the USSR. Historically, FATA is un-governed, uncontrolled and unlegislated area within Pakistan which was governed through FCR (Frontier Crimes Regulation) by the British government and also successive government of Pakistan. FCR is seen by many as the draconian law which denying fundamental rights to the inhabitants. FATA is considered by some as a more sensitive area of Pakistan indeed in South Asia.² It has been difficult area for Pakistan military to curb militant effectively. FATA - comprised of seven agencies (Khyber, Kurram, Bajaur, Mohmand, Orakzai, North and South Waziristan) and additional Frontier Regions (Peshawar, Kohat, Tank, Bannu, Lakki, and Dera Ismail Khan) comprised of numerous Pashtun tribes that share a common culture and language with fellow Pashtun tribes in Afghanistan.³ This wild state (FATA) was used by the militants as a safe-haven where they were recruited, trained and equipped to lunch cross-border attacks into Afghanistan against NATO and US forces. The land of hospitality i.e. FATA provide the safe-haven to the militants escaping of US led attacks (Operation Enduring Freedom) on Afghanistan where they entrenched and became able to start new bellicosity in Afghanistan against their enemies.⁵

In this paper, an attempt is being made to study and analyse the Pakistan's military operations inside FATA - and generally Khyber Pakhtunkhaw (KPK). Much has been written about militancy and military operations but the purpose of this paper is to highlight the futility and failure of all the operations which have been launched against the militants in FATA and in KPK and the harmful by-products which cropped up in the bandwagon.

HISTORICAL OVERVIEW OF MILITANCY IN FATA:

There was no militancy until the late 1970s and early 1980s except the sporadic incursions of tribals' in the settled districts and sectarian violence in some specific areas such as Kurram. The Afghan War (1979-88) that was supported by Gen Zia ul-Haq to repulse Soviet Union from Afghanistan was the main event that changed the situation in FATA and Pakistan as different militant groups emerged which challenged the peace of the society in the subsequent decades. Thus the Afghan war provides[d] a space to thousands of young Muslims from all over the world who joined the Afghan War.⁶

During the war hundreds of new *madrassas* were established where not only religious education was given to the students but at the same time these *madrassas* were used as training and recruitment places for the *Jihadis*. As Zahid Hussain stated in his book *Frontline Pakistan*: "The purpose was to ensure a continued supply of recruits for the Afghan resistance. The message was simple: all Muslims must perform the duty of *Jihad* (Holy war) in whatever capacity they could. It was the responsibility of the Pakistani military, particularly the ISI, to provide training to the recruits in camps inside Afghanistan and Pakistan's tribal region. As the Afghan *Jihad* progressed, so did the influence of the *Jihadists* coming out of these madrasas. The USA indirectly – and sometimes directly – promoted militancy, the culture of *Jihad* and supported the clergy in its war against communism".

The strength of madrassas before the Afghan war was approximately 900 but by the end of the war there were 8000 registered and 25,000 unregistered madrassas in Pakistan. The madrassas were further increased with the influence of Afghan refugees and financial and military help of Pakistan, US and Arabs countries. The indirect consequences of Pakistan strategy was the spread of militancy and violent sectarianism which disturbed the peace of the society. After the Afghan war and the disintegration of Soviet Union the same *Jihadist* remained a major source of contention for Pakistani state and society. More than two million Afghan refugees stayed inside Pakistan which further jeopardized Pakistan's economy. After the war different religious group got the opportunity to organize their rank and file. Among the other places FATA was the main centre of their activities and regrouping. The once peaceful FATA has become the hotbed of militancy. Militarily and financially they become enough strong to play a more prominent role in the state affairs.

After the eventual withdrawal of Soviet Union from Afghanistan, since there was no active engagement, therefore the extra militants were brought to Kashmir to settle the old scores with India. So, the *Jihadis* become more influential in running regionals and local movements.¹⁰ Pakistani government was also involved to change their directions towards Kashmir.¹¹

POST 9/11 FATA:

In September 11, 2001 the terrorist attacked the World Trade Center on US soil. This event created confusion not only in US but around the globe. Whether it was an engineered plan or original one - but al-Qaeda was declared responsible for this attack. The US was provoked by the 9/11 and attacked Afghanistan because they were of the view that Afghanistan is a head quarter of Al-Qaeda and the Taliban government in Afghanistan provided protection and asylum to them. After the displacement of al-Qaeda and Taliban many members sneaked into FATA, bordering Afghanistan. According to Imtiaz Gul:

Most of these people, staunch believers in Islam with strong commitment to the tradition of shelter, and a propensity to side with all those who oppose the Americans, have been unable to reconcile with the new situation in which yesterday's *Mujahideen* and *Taliban* are being chased as terrorists. The hatred of the urban pragmatism (Pakistan's policy changes) and a dislike for America combined with an oppressive system all had combined to fuel anti-government and anti-military sentiment in the tribal areas and also provide ammunition to the militants. For them, al-Qaeda means being staunch Muslims and Pashtoonwali demands these brothers must be protected. ¹³

George W. Bush administration pressurized Pakistan (especially President Musharraf) that "either you are with us or against us". ¹⁴ The US deputy secretary of state Richard Armitage went further by threatening the Pakistani intelligence chief that Pakistan would be bombed to the stone age if it chose to side with the terrorists. ¹⁵ President Bush declared in his speech to a Joint Session of Congress: "Every nation, in every region now has a decision to make. Either you are with us, or you are with the terrorists. From this day forward, any nation that continues to harbor or support terrorism will be regarded by the United States as a hostile regime". ¹⁶ Though Pakistan had cordial relations with Taliban and the later were considered its protégé but when they committed the odious barbarism against the innocent people in the tower of world trade, the Pakistan had no alternative but to excoriate these inhuman measures. The words of formal criticism were not enough to satisfy the wild wrath of the US; therefore Pakistan was to take pragmatic steps for the elimination of the terrorism and Taliban. ¹⁷

Resultantly, Pakistan offered its support- under extreme duress - to US after 9/11 attacks and joined the US Global War on Terror (GWOT)¹⁸ and become the frontline state. Pakistan joined the war because after the fall of Taliban there was a growing perception of Iran and India involvement in Afghanistan. President Musharraf said, "We [Pakistan] joined the war of terror because of our own national and security interest. He further said, I did not compromise with the US but it was a matter of Pakistan's survival." In Kabul Peace Jirga²⁰ on August 12, 2007 Musharraf admitted that a number of militants groups that created violence in Afghanistan are supported by the tribals of Pakistan. Some politicians also believed that the support for the US in the war on terror was in their national interest. There were also other factors for instance, it joined the US war on terror before India could avail this opportunity. Her aims were to secure the strategic assets, to safeguard the cause of Kashmir and to protect economic infrastructure. It was expected that the US led coalition would also allow it [Pakistan] to seek international help and assistance to successfully cope with the rising threat of extremism.²¹ Improving relations with the US to prevent the development of an Indo-US nexus against Pakistan was also an important factor in making Pakistan a front-line state in the war on terror.

Thus Pakistan and US, both took arms against their past allies and friends Taliban and al-Qaeda. The 9/11 attack made it impossible for Pakistan to support the Taliban- overtly. The only boundary between Pakistan and Afghanistan is Durand Line²² and on both sides of the boarder Pashtun tribes are living. There was no strict check and balance on boarder due to which people of both countries are easily moving to each other countries. After the US attack on Afghanistan the terrorists easily switched to Pakistan's areas, bordering Afghanistan. Pakistan could not stop them either due to its administrative or political weakness and soon the tribal areas became the hub of terrorist. Even some of the analysts are of the view that the deep state of Pakistan deliberately turned deaf ears to the *Mujahideens* infiltration into Pakistan. The US tried its best to stop the *Mujahideens* movements to Pakistan and check the physical and financial support to Taliban but in vain. Later these escaped Taliban or *Mujahideens* reorganized their groups and launched attacks on the US-led NATO forces installation in Afghanistan. Pakistan was pressurized to stop the cross border terrorism and dismantle Al-Qaeda network within Pakistan.²³

Although Pakistan was a staunch US ally or most allied ally at this time supported the GWOT but militarily it refused to join the campaign. Pakistan knew the fact that support to US would further increased militancy in Pakistan because the militants would considered Pakistan also a threat to its survival in FATA. But it was compelled by the US because the former wanted to crush the Taliban both in Afghanistan (by NATO forces) in FATA (by Pakistan forces). According to President Musharraf "9/11 came as a shock and it forced him to change the previous policies of state and align us with US security interest."²⁴

Joining the war on terror Pakistan objectives took a new turn as war on terror also provided a threat perception for Pakistan because of the growing activates of India over there. The excessive involvement of India in Afghanistan is a real threat in the real sense because India has always supported the dissidents and separatist movements in Pakistan. This situation is very clearly described by the Assistant Secretary of State Richard Holbrooke, "Afghanistan is a classic power vacuum; neighbours see it as point of instability to guarantee their own stability or an opportunity to score points." 25

In the initial phase of the GWOT, Pakistan wanted to negotiate with the Taliban instead of military operation in FATA but Mullah Omar the Taliban leader declined, even Pakistan persuaded Jalal-U-Din Haqqani to replace Mullah Omer but in vain. ²⁶ Slowly and gradually the Taliban became a great threat to Pakistan security. President Musharraf himself declared in his speech that extremism was a great threat to the country security and he banned eight militant groups that included: Jaish-i-Mohammad, Sipha-i-Sahaba, Lashker-i-Jhangvi, Lashkre-e-Taiba, Tehrik-i-Nifaz-i-Shariat Mohammadi (a movement for the Enforcement of Islamic Laws), Tehrik-i-Fiqa Jafriya, Tehrik-i-Taliban Pakistan (TTP), Sipha-e-Mohammad, and Harkat-ul-Mujahedin even amid the hostile responses from some political parties of the state. The Musharraf policies to crash down the Islamic militants outraged the already charged militants to launch two unsuccessful assassination attempts over him. ²⁷As a result some members of these organizations joined Taliban and al-Qaeda even they were busy in providing training to the people in South and North Waziristan to fight against Pakistan military. ²⁸

The Taliban strength increased astronomically. They became haughty and challenged the writ of the state. Eventually, Pakistan went into action and launched determined operations against these miscreants. Directly, these active and annihilating activities of Pakistan army were in

the greater interests of US. Therefore, US also cultivated Pakistan as a linchpin in its anti-Taliban offensive by coming to the aid of the struggling Pakistani economy through extravagant concessions, counting sanctions waivers, debt rescheduling, credit, and grants. There could not have been a better way to crush the Taliban than to press their creator, Pakistan, in this task as part of the dictum, "Set thieves to catch other thieves." For instance Bush administration removed all nuclear related economic sanctions in September 22, 2001, in addition to the military and economic assistance. Not only this, Pakistan also facilitated the US in her WOT against Taliban by giving assistance in the following areas.

- Airbases
- Military basis
- Protection force for the US troops
- Logistical support
- Deployment of Pak military forces on Western boundary
- Intelligence assistance

THE BATTLE FOR PAKISTAN AND US:30

Although many analysts believed that Pakistan had a firm control over the Taliban and the latter were not perceived a threat but the WOT changed rather the convenient situation. Though in the beginning Pakistan was not willing to become a part of the US war on terror but she was forced to participate in this internecine and endless warfare.³¹ FATA was considered the breeding ground of militancy and it was perceived that as long as it remains the safe haven for militants the US will lose ground in Afghanistan. The participation of Pakistan in WOT created opportunities to the militants heinous activities to harm it. The religious parties were equal beneficiary of the time and tragedy. Earlier the greatest hurdle for the religious parties was their internal disunity and differences. But this time they acted wisely and came together to avail the time gifted opportunity of utilizing the people sympathies and support in the coming elections. In this way the religious political parties come to common terms and formed MMA (Muttahidda Majlis Amal) contested 2002 elections and secured high mandate and formed their government in KPK. Yet independent observers were of the view that the elections were rigged in favour of MMA. MMA was the combination of six religious parties that united in their opposition to the US war on terror, supported the Taliban and tried to implement Islamic law (sharia) throughout the state of Pakistan. The victory of MMA was considered to be inimical for US and Pakistan long term interests in the region³². Nevertheless, it also served the interest of Pakistani state by strengthening the pro-Taliban feelings in Khyber Pakhtunkhaw particularly in FATA which was an alarm for the US that Islamism was on the rise in the region and only the strong executive power in Islamabad could exactly check this emerging danger.³³

These political parties have a historical links with the Taliban. They often turned a deaf ear towards Taliban activities in FATA and in different parts of the province. The MMA victory further showed that religious parties have yielded influences in these areas where the government had little access or control.³⁴ The state of affairs and Pakistan active participation in WOT resulted in a notion that Islam is in danger, which paved the way for the religious clerics to use their rhetoric for winning the sympathies of the gullible people. The MMA

agenda was to bring the true Islamic system in Khyber Pakhtunkhaw including the provision of Islamic banking system, prevention of obscene program on television and the conversation of provincial assembly into Islamic *Jirga*. Even in SWAT region of Khyber Pakhtunkhaw Maulana Fazlulah popularly known as 'Maulana Radio' used his own radio station to propagate hatred and militancy against the government. Though, the Pakistan army has a very little experience of fighting counter insurgency. Nevertheless, Pakistan fought India fueled Bengali rebellion but did not achieved breakthrough. In 1973 the army was also used against the Baluchi during Zulfiqar Ali Bhutto government, although it got limited victory because the insurgent managed to shift Afghanistan and got a safe haven over there. ³⁶

The army entered FATA first time in 2002 during Musharraf regime and had established many check posts in these areas which were total violation of the Quaid-i-Azam commitment with the tribals. The army entrance in FATA intents firstly, to cover the Pak-Afghan border to stop the militants that were escaped from US Secondly, to provide help to the political administration of FATA and finally, to curb militants those were hiding in FATA.

The first military operation code- named as Operation *Al-Mizan* (The Balance) in 2002 was conducted in South Waziristan against Taliban leader Maulana Nek Mohammed³⁷ and foreign militants. However, during this period militants escaped from South to North Waziristan successfully. Furthermore, the government also held numerous *Jirgas* as a modus-operandi to expel the militants. Interestingly, switching to traditional means contributed highly in bringing the desire results.³⁸ Although, it was a minor operation in which only Frontier Corps were used and killed six Uzbek fighter however, after several weeks of intense fighting, the Pakistani government was forced to make a peace deal with Nek Muhammad's forces on 24 April 2004. This agreement is also called the *Shakai* agreement which was signed in South Waziristan.³⁹ MMA played a very important role in arranging the deal between the government and Taliban. Musharraf has justified this agreement saying that it will help to isolate the foreign militants from the locals but it was not happened, because the attacks on Pakistan military are increased.

The president of Awami National Party (ANP) Afrasiab Khattak said "the power of traditional leaders was replaced by Taliban". The deal was criticized by the US who considered it surrendering to Taliban. Under the agreement the militants agreed to lay down their arms and handover foreign militants to government. Nevertheless, the *Shakai* agreement was also never materialized as foreign terrorists failed to register and surrender. The collective responsibility clause of FCR was also applied to these areas, due to which economic sanctions were imposed upon them. There was a big flow while dealing this agreement because there was no tribal malik (leader) participated they were completely sidelined. However, suddenly the peace agreement was collapsed when Nek Muhammad was killed by the US drone fired missile in June 17, 2004. Once the hostilities were renewed after the killing of Nek Muhammad, Pakistan hot pursuit of the elements resulted in killing the most wanted mastermind of the al-Qaeda in this areas. These slain leaders were, Ahmad Said Khadr alias, Abdur Rehman al-Canadi, Abdur Rehman al-Masri, and Hassan Makhsum were killed in this area by Pakistan forces.

The killing of Nek Muhammad make outraged the Taliban. Henceforth, the Taliban concentrated on agitating their opposition against Pakistan army. Baitullah Mehsud had organized his own anti-Pakistan, anti-Western Taliban movements. This time they were not only attacking the Pakistani forces but would also take part in the cross-border attacks against

NATO forces. March 2004, the Pakistani military launched Operation Kalusha, a clearing operation undertaken by the Frontier Corps and the Pakistani Army to eliminate foreign fighters near WANA. In Kalosha the leader of IMU Toher Yuldashev was hiding but he escaped. Later he was killed by drone on 27 August 2009 in South Waziristan. More than 15 FC persons were killed in this operation. In Waziristan both operations were failed to subdue the local violence and militancy, but resulted in an increase in the cross border attacks on US and NATO forces in Afghanistan. It would have better for Pakistan to stop the militants in the initial phase of the operations.

Afterwards the second operation was launched in 2005 against Baitullah Mehsud in the -Mehsud controlled areas of South Waziristan. This time the army was succeeded and occupied strategic places like Laddah, Makin, Spinkai and Tiarza. 48 However, the army also suffered heavy causalities. Once again the government of Pakistan signed a second peace deal (Sararogha Agreement) with the new leader of militants Baitullah Mehsud on February 7, 2005 (Sararogha South Waziristan). The Taliban leaders and cadres laid down arms at the ceremony and Pakistan army also withdraw from South Waziristan.⁴⁹ This agreement remained to paper. The Taliban leaders publically stated that they will keep it *Jihad* against the infidels in Afghanistan. This agreement proved futile and the militants blamed the government that it [government] has violated the agreement by arresting our man. 50 This time TTP⁵¹ started the suicide bombing campaign targeting Pakistani government which is still carried on by militants. The mastermind of suicide bombing was Qari Hussain and Baitullah Mehsud himself. To clear the areas completely from the militants the army once again started military campaign code name Operation Zalzala (operation earthquake) in January 2008. This time the campaign lasted for more than one month but it was again ended with the signing of peace deal. The peace agreement was collapsed shortly however, the suicide attack continued. Pakistani analyst Shuja Nawaz has also pointed out that the military campaigns that mostly consist of Frontier Corps is not sufficient against the "aggressively patrolling or fighting the well-armed and well-trained militants" suggesting a change in tactics were needed.⁵²

After one month in October 17, 2009 a very large scale three-pronged operation *Rah-e-Nijat* (Path to Salvation) was launched against Baitullah Mehsud and his companion mostly foreigners. This time the militants were also strong to fight armies while the army has an advantage of the local which were against the militants. US also deteriorated the already fragile situation by removing the check posts from the bordering areas of Southern Afghanistan to allow and provide passage to Taliban to throng to FATA for accelerating their sabotages activities against Pakistan army. Internally displaced persons (IDPs) also supported the government blaming the Taliban for this crisis. As compared to others operations Pakistan army faced strife resistance from militants side however, government controlled many towns and cities till November.

The ongoing US Drone attacks also became an ulcer for Taliban that is allowed by Pakistan's top military leaders. ⁵⁵ For instance, during 2008 there were 34 drone strike occurred in FATA. Following the death of Baitullah Mehsud by US drone, Hakimullah Mehsud (anti-Pakistan) was nominated new leader of TTP who further exacerbated the security by attacking Pakistan forces, intelligence agencies.

After the military operation in South Waziristan many of the militants and Al-Qaeda members escaped to North Waziristan and operated from there. In North Waziristan the

Published by British Research Institute UK (www.gbjournals.org)

militants become so strong position that in 2007 more than three hundred Frontier Corps (FC) men were captured without fight. Reciprocally, both the Taliban and government released their captives.⁵⁷ In North Waziristan these forces were spear-headed by Hafiz Gul Bahadur. The military operation was started in North areas such as Saidgai Wazir, Dattakhel, Miranshah and Mir Ali in which the army got little success. Nevertheless, some of leading Al-Qaeda commanders were killed such as Haitham al-Rabia, Hamza al-Rabia and Abu Laith al-Libi. In these operations the army witnessed greater causalities and loss of the installation which hurried the establishment to sign an agreement on 5 September 2006. Some analyst and experts criticized the government for understanding the treaty from lower position and this that the peace deal benefited the Taliban not the government. Indeed, the agreements did not bring peroneus peace to the region and viable solution to the burning problem.

The existing deal stated that there will be no attack on the security and state properties from the militants side. The militants were also stopped to support foreign militants while government agreed to release the arrested of previous operations, ban on arms was lifted and also new check posts were removed. Many analysts believed that this agreement was an unconditional surrender of Pakistan government to the Taliban and al-Qaeda. However, government declined this stance and stated that the deal was signed with the tribal leaders not with Taliban. Like the previous agreement this one was also futile and it could not stop the Taliban from attacking the Pakistan army personnel and security parameters. This peace deal was humiliating for the government because it paved a huge amount of money for the damaged property that went indirectly to the militants. This deal was deleterious for NATO and ISAF forces in Afghanistan as it will enable the Taliban to attack them by having leisure from the engagement within Pakistan against its army.

From the very beginning the state role was limited. So it can be considered a tactical mistake from Pakistan's side because it provides an opportunity to local Taliban agents and al-Qaeda affiliated militants to regroup and plan a heightened level of cross-border attacks against coalition forces in Afghanistan. Internally it also become so powerful that in 2007 they formed their own organization composed of 27 militants groups, Tehrik-i-Taliban Pakistan (TTP) with Baitullah Mehsud its leader in South Waziristan and Hafiz Gul Bahadur in North and Maulana Fazullah in Swat.⁶⁰ TTP which was at this time under the strong *amir* (leader) of Baitullah Mehsud started to enforce Islamic law and aimed to conduct a Jihad against NATO and Pakistan army was a real threat to Pakistan's security.⁶¹

The government's double dealing running with the Taliban and hunting with the Americans become so furious that in 2007 the militancy reached the Capital where the leaders of Lal Masjid (red mosque) tried to Islamise the Capital. The two cleric brothers Maulana Abdul Aziz and Ghazi Abdul Rashid of Lal Masjid Islamabad (Red Mosque) gave an ultimatum to government to impose Islamic law in the country. On April 12, in an FM broadcast from the Lal Masjid's illegal FM station, the clerics issued a threat: "There will be suicide blasts in the nook and cranny of the country. We have weapons, grenades and we are expert in manufacturing bombs. We are not afraid of death". ⁶²He further stated that if government does not impose we will Islamise the society by any means. ⁶³ While threatening the government — it became necessary for the Pakistan to take action against them. The situation was become critical when Fatwā was issued from Lal Masjid against the military operations in Waziristan and boycotted the *namaz-i-Jinaza* (Muslims funeral prayer) of the soldiers killed fighting Islamic militants. The tension was further increased when the students of Lal Masjid fired on police and paramilitary forces. It also shut down the Chinese massage center near Blue area.

After several months standoff, on July 11, 2007 the army operation (Operation Silence) was launched.⁶⁴ Maulana Abdul Aziz was captured while escaping wearing women *Burga* (veil) and his brother Abdul Rashid Ghazi was killed by Special Services Group Commandoes (SSG). The longest operation of SSG in Pakistan history lasted for eight days in which 70 well armed militants and 10 security personnel were killed. 65 The Lal masjid episode was the failure of government or either the two cleric was well connected with government but soon after the operation militants groups from different parts of the countries vowed to take revenge even al-Qaeda announced the called for Jihad against President Musharraf and Pakistani government. TTP of North and South Waziristan stated that "they will avenge the martyred brothers, sisters, and son". 66 The public, also seen this operation as brutal act against the madrassa's students. Not only was the peace deal that was concluded earlier in FATA abrogated but immediately after the operation against Red Mosque, there were 15 suicide strikes between July 14 and 31- a dreadful consequence by any calculation. Afterwards the militancy was mushroomed to the extent that on December 27, 2007 the former Prime Minister Benazir Bhutto was killed in Rawalpindi during elections campaign. Thus Lal Masjid incident carried symbolic weight for Islamic extremists and militants across Pakistan.

TNSM was organized in 1994 in Malakand Division. The official name of the movement is Tehreek-i-Nifazi- Shariat-i-Muhammadi (Movement for the Enforcement of Islamic Laws) with Maulana Sufi Muhammad its leader. 67 TNSM aims were to implement Islamic law, to Islamise judiciary and executives, and the eradication of un-Islamic laws. 68 Initially TNSM was overtly supported by all political parties and bureaucracy to achieve political support there. Even president Asif Ali Zardari stated, that weakness of civil and political bureaucracy had resulted in the emergence of militancy. ⁶⁹ Another important point to be mentioned here is that the weakness of the state's security measures would also favoured Taliban because people would look towards them for protection. As Ilhan Niaz mentioned in his book The Culture of Power and Governance in Pakistan 1947-2008 that the governance degenerated to the extent that writ of state was challenged in Islamabad by the militants. After 9/11 the TNSM was so influential to set up radio stations for the campaign but in 2002 Musharraf banned it along with four other organizations while Sufi Muhammad was arrested. TNSM was opposed to democratic system and vote. Women education was forbidden in SWAT and Malakand division. ⁷¹ After the detention of Sufi, his son in law Maulana Fazalullah (Radio Mullah) took over the TNSM and in July 2007, he declared jihad against the Pakistan army in revenge for its siege of the Red Mosque in Islamabad. The militants wanted this time state within a state and the violence continued as the military intensified its operation. The situation was to the extent deteriorated that compelled the government to sign peace deal with the Taliban. Deal was signed between the provincial government and TNSM in April 2008, but sooner the leader of TNSM denounced the deal in April 2009 accusing the Government of not fulfilling commitment made under the deal. Both the TNSM and TTP jointly launched the offensive against the army, police and civil bureaucracy. In 2008 from August to December, government has launched three operations in Swat but had no effect. Delawar Jan observes: "The military operation was welcome[d] with a hope that the militants would soon be eliminated. They were garlanded and hugged when Taliban were routed in the major towns in their initial action. But Today....the army's intention to crush militants is being doubted and instead of winning hearts and minds, the military is alienating people of the valley due to continuing civilian casualties and problems triggered by the military operation. The alienation is caused by the fact that the military could not protect the life and property but instead added to their problems". 72

Operation Rah-e-Haq (Operation Path of Righteousness) in November 13, 2007 was conducted. Afterwards law and order had restored under army's occupation. In spite of fighting with the militants on 15 February 2009 the Awami National Party (ANP) government passed the infamous Nizam-e-Adl regulation and ceded control of Swat and after two months on April 13, 2009 President signed it. The existing judicial system was replaced with Oazi courts in Swat and Malakand Division; release the prisoners while the Taliban agreed to end attacks. After the deal as her propaganda campaign the US newspaper New York Times published a story titled "Taliban are now just 60 miles away from Islamabad". Temporary peace was established even the TNSM openly negated democracy, co-education, women education and parliament in front of media. The Taliban has always violated the agreement, continued to sabotage peace and also established some check posts in Malakand division.⁷³ The US which was already upset with the peace deal in Swat started presentiment of Taliban taking Islamabad and snatching the nuclear weapons. MMA was defeated in the February 2008 elections with the optimism that it would replace religious politics but it had adopted its own religious rhetoric. There was no way out the TNSM once again spurred the government into action because they tried to assail Buner and they showed no respect towards the deal- the army lunched operation the so-called Rah-e-Rast or Tor Tandar (Black Thunderstorm) in May 2009. This operation was also supported by the locals⁷⁴ because they were fading off and it lasted for two months with significant success, reportedly 1635 militants (mainly Afghan, Uzbeks, and Arabs) were killed and 254 were injured and Pakistan lost 165 army personnel. 75 Maulana Sufi Muhammad was arrested while Fazalullah escaped. To establish permanent peace and security the President Asif Ali Zardari announced the establishment of military cantonment in Swat on 12 June 2009. More than 50, 0000 people of Swat became IDPs that returned back to home after the operation in 2009.

In Khyber Agency two militant groups emerged in 2006. One was Lashkar-i-Islami (LI) and another was Ansar-ul-Islam both Mufti Munir Shakir and Pir Saif-u-Rehman was the leader respectively. The famous proverb in Pashto *Dwa Tury Pa Yao Teki Ke Na Zaigi* (two swords cannot be put in the same scabbard) is well suited for the situation in Khyber Agency. Both of the groups fought with each other but later tribal leaders forced to oust both from Barra, while Ansar-ul-Islam leader left for Tirrah Valley. Space was created and a bus driver Mangal Bagh emerged on the scene. Previously he was a *Jihadi* and fought against the Soviet Union. Initially he was pro-government and was used by government in proxy battle but later turned against government.

Some sources indicate that he was engineered militants by the government for the purpose to get more and more money from US during Musharraf's period. ⁷⁸ In 2008 he banned un-Islamic activities forcibly. People were given harsh punishment for leaving prayers. It created the 13th century situation where indulgences were sold by the pope workers same was the situation here in Barra. ⁷⁹ In 2008 elections women were banned to cast the vote. Later he also opened his own radio station to broadcast his message. The radio was used to increase their influence in masses. This radio station has done a lot to create militancy and was used for recruiting and organization. ⁸⁰ A Qazi court (courts run by Islamist jurists) was also established to dispense quick justice. ⁸¹

In 2008 the militants kidnapped 20 peoples of Christian community from Peshawar city. Before this accident they had also attacked on government personnel in Khyber and Peshawar but this time they were not able to defend themselves against government wrath. Nevertheless, they were not always successful in escaping government wrath. This time they

were not able to defend themselves against government high hands. To restore government writ in June 28, 2008 the operation *Sirat-e-Mustaggim* (the Right Path) was launched.

This time the operation was different from others because no one militant was killed or captured. Some sources showed that a secret agreement was made between government and Lashkar-i-Islami to show to the world that we are busy - in combating militancy in FATA but it was like a stage drama to indicate that the assistance that Pakistan receive from the US is well spent on real cause. From militants side there was no opposition to army but on media it was propagated that a serious war is going there. Again two operations were launched *Bia Darghalam* (here I come again) and *Khwakh be Desham* (I will see you) in October to November 2009 in Khyber agency but they did not achieve any breakthrough except the genocide of innocent people.

Mohmand shares its western border with Afghanistan's Kunar and Nangarhar provinces. In Mohmand agency the army launched one operation in October 2008 to September 2009 and cleared 80% area from the militants. The military operations that were conducted in different parts of the country compelled the militants to flee to Bajaur the smallest agency adjacent to Kunar valley in Afghanistan. Bajaur was peaceful area as compared to other areas. In Bajaur they become so strong to establish sharia courts where hundreds of tribesmen reportedly visiting daily. In 2007 the Polio vaccination was stopped by the Taliban due to which 24,000 children's were not given vaccine. In the attack on Chingai madrassa more than 80 people were killed which shattered the peace deal between the government and the Taliban. The attack enraged the pro-Taliban civilian and they resolved to avenge the incident by targeting the government personnel through suicide bombers whom they had prepared in advance.

This operation was different from others in many areas. Before the operation the government ordered the inhabitants to migrate from area, resultantly more than 550,000 people migrated to the adjacent areas of Dir, Swat and Timergarha. The condemning aspect of the saga is that there were no rehabilitation arrangements for the displaced persons. Afterwards, Operation Sherdil (Operation Lionheart) was launched in August 2008. In this operation Damadola was highly bombed. The area overall, was cleared to a greater extent but in reaction nation-wide suicide bombing were witnessed which caused great setback to the state institutions. According to government sources more than thousands militants were killed including an Egyptian Abu Saeed Al-Masri. More than 50 army men were also killed in this operation. The most notable was the attack on Marriott hotel in Islamabad in September 20, 2008. The operation dispersed and dismantled in militants network which procured positive results for US forces in Afghanistan as most of the militants were engaged in fighting at home with Pakistan army.

AFTERMATH OF THE MILITARY OPERATIONS:

Since 2001 Pakistani forces are busy in combating militancy which has been resulted in huge civilian casualties, damage to infrastructure and internal displacement but they have not achieved any major breakthrough in dismantling, disrupting and destroying al-Qaeda and Taliban. Their threat is as vigorous as ever. According to Ilhan Niaz "Terrorist violence, and the military and intelligence operations launched to counter it, have killed thousands and displaced millions without putting a stop to terror attacks". The prestige of military was

also demoralized because of fighting with co-religionist and it was evident when several tribal mullahs issued fatwa (religious edicts) against the Pakistan military and waged jihad against the state. The military actions in FATA push the militants to other parts of Pakistan which further destabilizing the country.⁸⁷ The ongoing suicide attacks against army, police and civilian are the consequences of military operations in FATA.⁸⁸ The war on terror did not curb militancy but it has further created other multifarious problems for Pakistan and total of 2,348 soldiers have been killed and another 6710 were injured. The US drone attacks inside Pakistan had exacerbated the situation to a significant degree and paradoxically resulted in creating militancy in the tribal areas. The colossal collateral damages of civilians in random Drone attacks are highly counter-productive which resulted in anti-Americanism and contributed to the recruitments process of adherents to the militants. Rumsfeld said in 2004 "Are we creating more terrorist that we are killing? And probably we are". 89 embarrassing episode of the entire saga is that huge spill-over effects were witnessed in the settled districts of the region. Thus today the militancy is not confined to KPK and FATA but the so-called new groups emerged that are the Panjabi Taliban who created severest security challenges in Punjab. South Punjab is considered the breeding ground of militancy where affiliates are prepared for *Jihadi* organization and for proselytizing purposes. 90

May 1, 2011, was deeply embarrassing day for Pakistan when the US Navy SEALs in a special operation killed the most wanted and the top leader Osama bin Laden near Army's Kakul Military Academy Abbottabad in KPK province which produced further misperceptions among US official that the more wanted enemy was given shelter by Pakistan ISI. The US is also pressurizing Islamabad to pinpoint other Taliban and al-Qaeda leaders, whom are believed to be in Pakistan and such kinds of perceptions would likely to increase US raids deep inside the country. It is also important to mention here that no intelligence was shared with Pakistan on May 1. These developments further increased US doubts about Pakistan role in combating the menace of terrorism which have led to the jeopardizing the US assistance to Pakistan in future assistance.

On the other hand Pakistan's arch rival India has also increased its long prevailing determinations to persuade US to more pressurize Pakistan. India also press its demands that the alleged criminals of 2008 Mumbai attacks believed to be in Pakistan. Pakistan foreign ministry has showed deep anxieties and reservations about the US unilateral operation without Pakistan authorization.

The government stated that such type of unilateral activities and actions of US within a sovereign state would cause disharmony and dichotomies which would be highly detrimental for bringing international peace and security. Many persons often raise their frequent queries about the Pakistan credibility in tackling the problem of ever increasing Talibanization in the country. Some even object that Pakistan have a secret collusion with the Taliban and Pakistan do not want to work out a permanent and viable solution to the problem which has wrought havoc to the common citizens as the savage did not even spare the shopping centers and children schools.

The problem is that Pakistan lies in a fool paradise. It has sacrificed the greater interests of the state at the sake of some perceived and illusive objectives. Internationally Pakistan has earned a title of a rogue and terrorist sponsored state. Therefore, in the international arena it has been isolated. Even the most allied states like the Muslim world also see Pakistan with doubted eyes.

CONCLUSION

According to Ayaz Wazir "when we look back at all these long years of military operations in FATA we see nothing but death and destruction. We have neither stopped militants from crossing the border into Pakistan nor stopped the tribal areas from being bombarded and shelled back into the Stone Age. But in the process, the army has become bogged down in a quagmire without having any idea how to get out". 94

Bringing the internal peace and reconciliation process with the militants to achieve its short term goals Pakistan has ignored the futuristic vision which has resulted in the demoralization and maligning the image of army in the state.

The US perceives that the random drone attacks are the only solution to the problem of militancy and Talibanization. But the fact is that such drone attacks are extremely counterproductive due to huge collateral damages. Sanely speaking use of brazen force alone would not deliver the objectives of bringing peace to the volatile region. Even the US soldier in the ground against the Taliban also confessed the bitter fact that the force short of political and economic measures would not bring an end to the problem which has bogged the super power of the world. Therefore, US resolved to ameliorate the pathetic condition of the people by making the area as reconstruction and opportunity zone through establishing small industries. Many analysts believe that US is now on the right path to eliminate the danger of extremism by working out a permanent solution through providing them a better livelihood and engaging them in constructive activities.

Pakistan participation in the GWOT and military operations inside the country has further increased militancy and intolerance to the extent that it had never been. In these dozens of operations Pakistan has lost thousands of soldiers and civilians but still the problem of terrorism loom large over the head of the citizens. If one compare the death toll of civilian in the saga of counter terrorism it has been greater than the collective deaths of Vietnam War. Pakistan needs a rational and decisive policy towards the elimination of the menace of terrorism. It should devise a clear cut stance about the phenomena of Talibanization. A leading journalist Salab Mahsud once said that the tribals are in complete confusion about the ongoing phenomena of Talibanization and militarization and expressed his desire that the government should clarify their policy over the Taliban that whether they are against the Taliban are infavour of them. Should we support the government against the Taliban or the Taliban against the government? The need of the hour is that Pakistan should bring an end to the problem of Talibanization and militarization as soon as possible because the problem has placed Pakistan at a vulnerable position and exposed its weaknesses for the foreign intriguers to easily manipulate the situation against the interest of Pakistan. The timely solution to the problem would also question the prolonged NATO and US forces stay in Afghanistan.

The more Pakistan blindly follows the dictations from Washington the more it would entangle itself in this gruesome and endless warfare. It is high time for Pakistan to hammer out a workable and an indigenous solution to the flagrant problem. The ten years bitter experience of active engagement against these unscrupulous elements is enough to realize the futility of this bloodshed and chaos which has shaken the state institutions. The masses even in the remote areas are terror stricken. Economy is hard hit. Peace seems elusive. Men in the arms are at verge of collapse and revolt.

ABBREVIATIONS

ANP Awami National Party

FATA Federally Administered Tribal Area

FC Frontier Corps (Pakistan)

FCR Frontier Crimes Regulation

HeM Harkat-ul-Mujahideen

ISI Inter-Services Intelligence

IMU Islamic Movement of Uzbekistan

JeM Jaish-e-Mohammad

KPK Khyber Pakhtunkhaw

LeT Lashkar-e-Taiba

MMA Muttahidda Majlis-e-Amal

NATO North Atlantic Treaty Organization

SSG Special Services Group

TSNM Tehreek-i-Nifazi- Shariat-i-Muhammadi

TTP Tehrik-i-Taliban Pakistan

REFERENCES

http://www.economist.com/world/asia/displaystory.cfm?story_id=12267391.

^{1.} Hanif-ur-Rahman, "The Biggest Drone Attack: FCR," 20 July 2011, Available at http://www.frc.com.pk/linkc/viewallcomm.

^{2. &}lt;sup>2</sup> Muhammad Maqbool Khan, "Waziristan Enigma: A Critical Perspective," *Central Asia* 58(2006): 87..

^{3.} Naveed Ahmad Shinwari, "Understanding FATA," Vol 1, http://www.understandingfata.org/report%20pdf.html, accessed (03/05/20 09), 13.

^{4.} Lakki Marwat, "Pakistan's Tribal Areas: A Wild Frontier," *The Economist*, September 18, 2008.

^{5.} Carlotta Gall, "Pakistani and Afghan Taliban Unify in Face of US Influx," *New York Times*, March 26, 2009, accessed January 22, 2010, http://www.nytimes.com/2009/03/27/world/asia/27taliban.html?ref=world.

^{6.} Ahmed Rashid, "The Taliban: Exporting Extremism," *Foreign Affairs*, Vol. 78, No. 6 (Nov. - Dec., 1999), 22-35. Available at http://www.jstor.org/stable/20049530, (accessed: 03/05/2010)

- ⁷ Jamal Malik, Colonisation of Islam: Dissolution of Traditional Institution in 7. Pakistan (Lahore: Manohar Publishers, 1996), 208-209.
- ⁸ Zahid Hussian, Frontline Pakistan: The Struggle with Militant Islam (Lahore: 8. Vanguard Books, 2007), 80.
- ⁹ Ahmed Rashid, Taliban: Islam, Oil and the New Great Game in Central Asia 9. (London: IB Tauris, 2000), 87.
- Hassan Abbas, Pakistan's Drift into Extremism: Allah, the Army and America's 10. War on Terror (New Delhi: Pentagon Press, 2005), 13.
- 11. 11 Hasan Akbar, "Politics of Talibanization in Pakistan," Abasyn Journal of Social Science (Vol.3.No 2): 255.
- Approximately 500 al-Qaeda members were captured in FATA and were handed 12. over to US one of the major cause of their stay in FATA was heavy funds given by this organization to the local peoples.
- ¹³ Imtiaz Gul, "Military operations in FATA Since 2004: Achievements and *13*. Backlash," in Political Violence and Terrorism in South Asia, ed. Pervaiz Igbal Cheema et al. (Islamabad: Islamabad Policy Research Institute, 2006), 35.
- ¹⁴ Musharraf explained this in a speech to a nation on September 19, 2001 that has the 14. only option because he faced US ultimatum to join the US in her war on terrorism. He further said that if he had resisted, the country would have lost his important strategic
- ¹⁵ Pervez Musharraf, *In the Line of Fire: A Memoir* (New York, London & Toronto: 15. Simon & Schuster Inc, 2006), 201.
- ¹⁶ George W. Bush Address to a Joint Session of Congress Following 9/11 Attacks 16. delivered on 20 September 2001, accessed 13 July 2011, http://www.americanrhetoric.com/speeches/gwbush911jointsessionspeech.htm.
- ¹⁷ Bob Woodward, *Bush at War* (New York: Simon & Shuster, 2002), 59. 17.
- ¹⁸ The Term War on Terror is the war launched by US and its allies to eliminate al-18. Oaeda and Taliban in the backdrop of 9/11.
- United Press International, "US Aim: Isolate Taliban, Prepare Pakistan," 17 19. September 2001.
- An assembly of tribal elders which reach decisions on a consensus basis; may be 20. convened ad hoc or at the request of a political agent or other government official.
- Musharraf, *Line of Fire*, 202-03. 21.
- ²² In 1893 the Durand Line Agreement was signed between the British and Amir 22. Abdurrahman of Afghanistan. For detail see Sultan-i-Rome, "The Durand Line Agreement 1893: Its Pros and Cons," Journal of the Research Society of Pakistan (Lahore July 2004) :41:1
 ²³ Mohammed Yousef and Mark Adkin, *Afghanistan, The Bear Trap* (Havertown PA:
- 23. Casemate, 1992), 50.
- ²⁴Ahmad, "Post-9/11 Foreign Policy of Pakistan," Criterion 1(2006). 24.
- ²⁵ Hasan Akbar, "Politics of Talibanization in Pakistan," Abasyn Journal of Social 25. Science (Vol.3.No 2): 258.
- ²⁶ Saleem Shahzad, "Pakistan, the Taliban and Dadullah," Pakistan Security Research 26. brief No (PSRU) 3. http://spaces.brad.ac.uk:8080/download/attachments/748/Brief3finalised1.pdf

 27 Salman Masood, "Link to Qaeda cited in effort to assassinate Pakistan Chief," *New*
- 27. York Times, March 16, 2004

- 28. Faraz Khan, "5 Lashker-e-Jhangvi Activists," *Daily Times*, September 4, 2009.
- 29. Brahma Chellaney, "Fighting Terrorism in Southern Asia: The Lessons of History," *International Security*, Vol. 26, No. 3 (winter, 2001-2002), 101. Available at http://www.jstor.org/stable/3092091 (Accessed: 27/02/2012).
- 30. Pakistan was compelled to cooperate with the US and also it wanted to curb the foreign militants while US main interest to shift the war into Pakistan so that its forces in Afghanistan become safe.
- 31. Ahmed Rashid, *Descent into Chaos* (New York: Viking, 2008), 270.
- 32. ³²Joshua T. White, *Pakistan's Islamist Frontier*, *Islamic Politics and U.S. Policy in Pakistan's North-West Frontier* (Arlington, VA: Center on Faith & International Affairs, 2008), 12.
- 33. "Government helped MMA leaders contest elections," *Daily Times*, November 8, 2002.
- 34. Ajay Darshan Behera and Mathew Joseph C, ed., *Pakistan in a Changing Strategic Context* (New Delhi: Knowledge World, 2004), 15.
- 35. ³⁵ Daily *Mashriq* (Urdu), October 20, 2002.
- 36. Lawrence Ziring, *Pakistan in the Twentieth Century* (Karachi: Oxford University Press, 1997), 392-93.
- 37. Nek Muhammad joined Taliban in 1993 fought against the Soviet and later against US forces in Afghanistan he was paid by al Qaeda for hosting foreign militants in North Waziristan. He escaped from Afghanistan after 9/11.
- 38. Muhammad Amir Rana and Rohan Gunaratna, *Al-Qaeda Fights Backs: Inside Pakistani Tribal Areas* (PIPS: Islamabad, 2006), 55
- 39. ³⁹ Iqbal Khattak, "Army Embraces Wanted Tribesmen," *Daily Times*, April 25, 2004.
- 40. Whoor ul Haq and Farhat Akram, ed., "Pakistan's War on Terror Perceptions and Realities," accessed, 20 July 2011, http://ipripak.org/.
- 41. ⁴¹ Iftikhar A. Lodhi, "Pakistan: Finally Taking Ownership of the War against Terrorism," *Institute of South Asian Studies*, 109 (2009):1.
- 42. ⁴² Pakistan's Tribal Areas: Appeasing the Militants: Crisis Group Asia Report No125, December 11, 2006.
- 43. Shuja Nawaz, FATA: A Most Dangerous Place: Meeting the Challenge of Militancy and Terror in the Federally Administered Tribal Areas of Pakistan (Washington, DC: Center for Strategic and International Studies, 2009), 24–25.
- 44. David Rohde and Mohammed Khan, "Ex-Fighter for Taliban Dies in Strike in Pakistan," *New York Times*, June 19, 2004.
- 45. Chronology: Son of al Qaeda, Ahmad Said Khadr Killed in Pakistan, "*Frontline*, www.pbs.org/wgbh/pages/frontline/shows/khadr/family/cron.html (accessed on July 15, 20).
- 46. David Witter, "Uzbek Militancy in Pakistan's Tribal Region," *Institute for the Study of War* 27(January 2011): 4.
- 47. Ismail Khan and Carlotta Gall, "Pakistan Lets Tribal Chiefs Keep Control Along Border," *New York Times*, September 6, 2006.
- 48. ⁴⁸ "Waziristan Militant Commander Killed," *Daily Times*, January 27, 2008.
- 49. The terms of this second agreement were analogous to the ones included in the *Shakai* deal, in that the six provisions of the agreement included clauses whereby Baitullah and his supporters would not support foreign terrorists in their area, would cease their attacks against government personnel and installations, and would be

- given official pardons in return., Dilawar Khan Wazir, "Amnesty Granted to Militant Leader," *Dawn* (Karachi), February, 2005. *International Herald Tribune*, January 17 2007, p. 4.
- 50. Waziristan Timeline--Year 2005," *South Asia Terrorism Portal*," accessed June 15, 2010, http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/countries/pakistan/Waziristan/timeline/2005.htm.
- 51. This new group the having the belief to fight *kafir* (unbeliever) and to those who supported them- the Pakistan and the US.
- 52. Shuja Nawaz, "FATA- A Most Dangerous Place," *Center for Strategic and International Studies*, January 2009, http://csis.org/files/media/csis/pubs/081218_nawaz_fata_web.pdf
- 53. Qudssia Akhlaque, "On whose side is US anyway," *The News*, October 19, 2009.
- 54. Mehsud Sailab, "Troops make steady gains in South Waziristan," *Dawn* (Karachi), October 19, 2009.
- 55. Hasan Zaidi, "Army Chief Wanted More Drone Support," *Dawn (Karachi)*, May 20, 2011.
- 56. Seconding to Aryana Institute for Regional Research and Advocacy that 67% people supported drone attack in FATA.
- 57. Griff Witte, "Pakistan Seen Losing Fight against Taliban and Al- Qaeda," *Washington Post*, October 3, 2007.
- 59. Kanchan Lakshman, "Waziristan: Deal with the Devil," *South Asia Intelligence Review* 9 (September, 2006).
- 60. 60 "Tribal Areas under Centralized Control" *Daily Times*, December 16, 2007.
- 61. 61 Ibid.
- 62. 62 Editorial, *The News*, April 24, 2007.
- 63. 63 The Daily Times, March 31, 2007.
- 64. Zahid Hussain, "The Battle for the Soul of Pakistan," *Newsline* (Karachi), July 2007.
- 65. 65http://www.dailytimes.com.pk/default.asp?page=2007%5C07%5C011%5cstory_1 1-7-2007_page7_24>
- 66. Zafar Nawaz Jaspal, "Threat of Extremism & Terrorist Syndicate beyond FATA," *Journal of Political Studies* Vol. 1, Issue 2: 37.
 67. Fazal-ur-Rehim Marwat and Parvez Khan Toru, *Talibanization of Pakistan: A Case*
- 67. Fazal-ur-Rehim Marwat and Parvez Khan Toru, *Talibanization of Pakistan: A Case Study of TNSM* (Peshawar: Pakistan Study Centre, University of Peshawar, 2005), 2.
- 68. Fazal-ur-Rehim Marwat and Parvez Khan Toru, *Talibanization of Pakistan: A Case Study of TNSM* (Peshawar: Pakistan Study Centre, University of Peshawar, 2005), 13.
- 69. 69 The News, July 8, 2009.
- 70. For further detail see, Ilhan Niaz, *The Culture of Power and Governance in Pakistan 1947-2008* (Islamabad: Oxford University Press, 2010).
- 71. Therview with Sufi Muhammad, Geo TV, 13 April, 2009, Islamabad, 10:05 pm.
- 72. Quoted in Sultan-i-Rome, "Swat A Critical Analysis," *Institute of Peace and Conflict Studies* (January 18, 2009):29.
- 73. Bill Roggio, "Swat peace agreement collapses," *The Long War Journal* (April 9, 2009) Available at
 - http://www.longwarjournal.org/archives/2009/04/swat_peace_agreement.php (retrieved on 25-07-2011)

- 74. Mustafa Qadri, "Public perceptions of Pakistan's war against the Tehreek-e-Taliban Pakistan," *Pakistan Security Research Unit* (PSRU) 10th December 2009 Brief Number 54.
- 75. Christine C. Fair, "Pakistan's Own War on Terror: What the Pakistani Public Thinks," *Journal of International Affairs*, 63: 1 (2009): 39–56.
- 76. Syed Manzar Abbas Zaidi, "A Profile of Mangal Bagh," *Long War Journal*, July 13, 2011, http://www.longwarjournal.org/multimedia/Mangal-Bagh-Profile.pdf.
- 77. Discussion of the author with Mangal Bagh body guard in village Wali Abad Kajori (Barra Agency). Dated 12-06-2008.
- 78. Mohammad Malick, "Operation Sirat-e-Mustaquem: as straight as a coil," *The News*, July 2, 2008.
- 79. The writer visited Khyber agency two times in 2008.
- 80. Bawood Azam, "Pakistan's Taliban radio insurgency," available at http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/south_asia/8108881.stm
- 81. Rahimullah Yusufzai, "The Price of Peace," *Newline*, July 2, 2008.
- 82. "Taliban Set up Shariah Courts in Bajaur Agency" *Dawn* (Karachi), July 7, 2008.
- 83. "Health Workers Boycott Polio Vaccination in Bajaur Agency" *Daily Times*, February 20, 2007.
- 84. Bill Roggio, "Aftermath of the Bajaur Airstrike", accessed July 15, 2011, http://www.longwarjournal.org/archives/2006/10/aftermath_of_the_baj.php.
- 85. Anwarullah Khan, "Bajaur areas cleared of militants, claim elders: Deployment of security men sought," *Dawn* (Karachi) September 10, 2009.
- 86. 86 Ilhan Niaz, "Advising the State: Bureaucratic Leadership and the Crisis of Governance in Pakistan, 1952-2000," accessed, 27 July, 2011, http://journals.cambridge.org/action/displayFulltext?type=6&fid=7978663&jid=JRA_8volumeId=21&issueId=01&aid=7978662&fulltextType=RA&fileId=S1356186310_000581.
- 87. Behroz Khan, "Militants Move Out of Troubled North Waziristan Areas," *The News*, March 15, 2005.
- 88. Naqbool Khan Wazir, "Geopolitics of FATA after 9/11," *Islamabad Policy Research Institute Journal* 1 (Winter 2011): 59-76.
- 89. ⁸⁹ Akbar Nasir Khan, "The US Policy Targeted killings by Drones in Pakistan," *Islamabad Policy Research Institute* 1 (Winter 2001): 31.
- 90. Punjabi Taliban has closed relations with TTP- this group mostly consist of army retired personnel having Islamist agenda like (like LeT and SSP) are its allies. See, Ayesha Siddiqa, "Jihadism in Pakistan: The Expanding Frontier," *Journal of International Affairs* 63: 1 (Fall/Winter 2009): 4-6.
- 91. ⁹¹ "Bin Laden's Death Likely to Deepen Suspicions of Pakistan," *New York Times*, May 2, 2011.
- 92. "Osama's Death Prompts India's Call for Mumbai Attack Perpetrators," *Express Tribune* (Karachi), May 2, 2011.
- 93. See, http://www.mofa.gov.pk/Press_Releases/2011/May/PR_152.htm. (Release at May 3, 2011)
- 94. 94 Ayaz Wazir, "What have we achieved in FATA," *The News*, July 9, 2011.